

SHERWOOD CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 22560 SW Pine St., Sherwood, Or June 17, 2025

- 1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Rosener called the meeting to order at 5:33 pm.
- 2. COUNCIL PRESENT: Mayor Tim Rosener, Council President Kim Young, Councilors Renee Brouse, Doug Scott, Dan Standke, Keith Mays and Taylor Giles.
- 3. STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Craig Sheldon, Interim City Attorney Sebastian Tapia, Police Chief Ty Hanlon, IT Director Brad Crawford, Finance Director David Bodway, Community Development Director Eric Rutledge, Interim Public Works Director Rich Sattler, and City Recorder Sylvia Murphy.

4. TOPICS:

A. Opioid Review Discussion

Finance Director David Bodway presented information (see record, exhibit A), and stated the information was coming before the council due to discussion at a recent Budget Committee meeting. David provided a brief recap of the history of a national lawsuit. He recapped what the funds could be used for and the funds received by the city to date, \$144,065. He stated approximately \$110,000 had been spent on the police department evidence van, and funds provided to the Mental Health Response Team (MHRT). He stated the city was required to report annually to the DOJ and to the law firms that represent the manufacturers. He stated that the city is expected to receive settlement funds for about the next 18 years and said that the funds would trickle in and fluctuate every year. Councilor Standke stated that there is another lawsuit pending with Purdue for over \$7 billion to be divided amongst the states. David stated the use of the funds were restrictive and explained on page 2 what the funds could be used for to include Narcan, planning coordination, prevention programs, support to people in treatment and recovery. He said there were many services the city does not offer and would need to implement a program to use the funds locally. He briefly recapped page 4 showing the funds received by other cities and noted that many have not used the funds. Council comments were received if the funds were based on population. David recapped page 5 showing examples of how some cities used the funds and Council discussion followed. He stated that the former City Manager decided to keep the funds in Sherwood but could have given them to the County. Councilor Scott stated that assuming the County has or created a program, the city could still contribute its funds to the County. David confirmed. Councilor Mays asked about the availability of Narcan and Chief Hanlon stated it was available at a local retailer and the city spends less than \$500 annually. David asked for Council feedback on how to spend the funds. Councilor Standke referred to a supplemental budget and requests for funds to pay for employee salaries and operations and said he was not in favor of that and would prefer to use the funds for nonoperational needs, unless the funds went towards in-house city employees working within a program for this. He stated if the funds went to support the city's budget, he did not feel it was going towards the intended spirit. He said he would be in support of prevention and treatment and not police equipment used to apprehend or arrest people. Council asked what the money was budgeted for in the 2025-26 budget and David replied it's was not budgeted for anything specific and the city would allocate the funds based on the Council's decision. David confirmed the total available funds were about \$35,000 and said a decision did not need to be made now. Councilor Standke stated that there was a 5-year period to allocate or spend it. He referenced the CEP Grant Program and suggested pooling the funds for a larger Sherwood community project or program. Councilor Giles stated he was also in favor of educational programs and prevention and asked staff if they were aware of any successful community implemented programs. Chief Hanlon replied he was not aware of any relevant programs and said the opioid crisis was fairly new to us and said the larger challenges were the danger behind the drugs and said the educational component would be how dangerous they were. He stated he was in favor of the educational component but the challenges for police officers was when they were out dealing with people who were not voluntarily seeking education. He referred to issues related to Measure 110. He referred to a deflection program and not having this ability in Sherwood's court system and said everything Sherwood does was through Washington County. He referred to educating people and a previous request for equipment for public service announcements and said it had been a challenge as we have a one-person studio and this coordination had been their biggest hurdle, but this is what he'd like to do. Chief Hanlon spoke of the request for equipment and the police officers having the greatest amount of public exposure to the drugs. He stated he was aware of the budget challenges and said it was difficult to dedicate a person and said the full cost of an officer was about \$170,000 annually. He informed the Council that he was supportive of sustaining the Mental Health Response Team (MHRT) and spoke of its success. He commented regarding the nexus of mental health and drug use. Councilor Giles commented regarding education and not knowing the various drugs that were out there. Councilor Brouse commented regarding a program that she was familiar with and educating school age students, 4th through 8th grade, and stated she was supportive of the MHRT program and suggested investing in another School Resource Officer (SRO) to educate this age group on the hazards and dangers of opioids and asked if there was a reserve officer that could do this. She spoke of focusing on a community campaign to educate this age group. Councilor Scott asked if this age group was the entry point and Council discussion followed. Chief Hanlon replied he wasn't sure what the age group was, but that social media was their biggest enemy in this. Chief Hanlon advocated for education and marketing and suggested getting a firm to assist with PSAs. Chief Hanlon stated that the police department was on all social media platforms. Council President Young stated that she was in support of marketing and bringing in someone, but her concern was starting a new program and continuing it with the funding coming to an end. She commented that staff can't be taken away from their patrol work and this also being a high priority. She said she liked the idea of a reserve officer or a retired parttime officer. Mayor Rosener commented that the city gets approximately \$30,000 annually and discussion followed regarding the cost of personnel. Councilor Scott spoke of obtaining marketing content from other police departments. Discussion followed regarding working collaboratively with other agencies. Councilor Giles commented regarding creating content and selling it. He spoke of the drug issue at the state level and asked regarding the level of issues in Sherwood. Chief Hanlon replied and provided recent data and said it is here in Sherwood and their goal was to keep it at a minimum and to stay in front of it. He spoke of the various drugs and said fentanyl was their biggest concern as it was killing first responders who came into contact. Councilor Brouse asked, and discussion followed if the Washington County Family Justice Center was a viable option for the funds and if they met the criteria. Council President Young stated she would not be opposed to putting the funds towards programs that were working and also serviced Sherwood versus creating a program that was not sustainable. Discussion followed. Councilor Brouse and Mayor Rosener added that they loved the PSA idea. Mayor Rosener added that for \$30,000 we could hire someone to work on PSAs. Council discussion followed. Councilor Standke was asked regarding the allocation of the funds to the state and he said 55% of what comes into the state goes to cities and for the remaining 45% there was an established board that managed that. Councilor Standke stated that another option would be to partner with the Sherwood School District to help fund evidence-based education and spoke of the success that other school districts have had. Discussion followed. Mayor Rosener commented on an opportunity with the Sherwood Youth Advisory Board to develop PSAs. Finance Director Bodway informed the Council that the state was receiving \$600 million, and they keep 45% and 55% goes to local jurisdictions. Councilor Mays stated he was flexible with what the city does and was supportive of banking the funds for another year and supports the idea of the Family Justice Center. Councilor Scott added that he would like to know what types of programs they had that were opioid based before allocating funds. Councilor Giles stated he was in support of giving \$10,000 to the Youth Advisory Board to create messaging. Mayor Rosener spoke of the Family Justice Center and the effects on youth related to homelessness and helping with prevention. Councilor Young suggested that if the Family Justice Center qualified, providing them with a small amount and banking some of the funds while researching established school programs and supporting media marketing. Discussion followed and David added that staff would come back with more information. Council discussion followed regarding the MHRT program and Chief Hanlon provided the Council with an update. Mayor Rosener spoke of the SHS funds and programs. Council discussion followed regarding the information they needed to move forward with the various suggestions. David confirmed he would look into the Family Justice Center, and Council discussed the Youth Advisory Board and their role of not doing social media but developing a plan of action if this was something they were passionate about, being in favor of the Board creating content for Sherwood youth, not being in favor of the Board being in front of a camera. Discussion followed regarding the Youth Advisory Board determining what they wanted to work on versus being told what to work on. City Manager Sheldon recapped that staff would check with the Family Justice Center, do some research on PSAs including costs and come back to the Council.

B. Police Advisory Board Update

Police Chief Hanlon introduced Police Advisory Board member Chris West. Chief Hanlon presented information (see record, Exhibit B) and said they had been talking about long-term sustainability within public safety at the city, its funding and what the options were. He said with our current budget this was a good time to talk about options. He said this information was recently presented to the Sherwood Police Advisory Board and they voted to bring the information to the Council. Chief Hanlon explained that the Council was provided with a list of cities (Exhibit B) that either had a fee or a levy that supported public safety. He stated some of them were connected to fire services, public works or were standalone police. He stated he and the Police Advisory Board agreed that a fee structure would be best, something tied to the city's water meters. Chief Hanlon explained the fee options on page 3 noting that \$12.50 would bring in approximately \$1.08 million per year and \$14.50 would bring in \$1.28 million. He stated 38% of the Police department funding was from the city's general fund and through this year's budget meetings it showed that costs were increasing, and revenues were down. He stated technology will continue to rise and this was the biggest law enforcement challenge they faced. He reminded the Council that there were three labor associations within the city with ongoing negotiations. Chief Hanlon stated the number of residential water meter accounts was 7256 which included EDUs. He stated commercial accounts were not included and they were working on that. Mayor Rosener replied this was important as a lot of police calls were for commercial locations. City Manager Sheldon added that there were a few different options for commercial accounts and stated they could have a flat fee for suites, could be based off water meter or based off ESUs, or trips. He added that we would need to ensure this could be done with the city's billing system. Chief Hanlon added that the number of meters would continue to grow, and this provided a platform to build on, including within Sherwood West. He explained that \$1.8 and \$1.2 million was roughly 7-8 officers, with average annually salaries of \$167,000 and \$250,000 for supervisors. We stated costs for materials and services and personnel can't be ignored and need to be sustained. He said these proposals were sustaining our level of service and not adding additional personnel. He spoke of the timing to present fee information to the public and spoke of election timelines, voter turnout requirements, and charter restrictions. He spoke of prioritizing needs and identifying the type of service we want in Sherwood. Mayor Rosener asked about the funding model on the proposed fix rate staff presented and stated with property tax we will get at least a 3% increase per year and said with this model the only thing you get is growth and asked how other cities were dealing with this, was there a strategy as there is not a CPI. Chief Hanlon replied he was not sure and said he believed Sherwood was unique because we had the ability to raise the fee, whether or not it coincided with inflation. He stated with a levy, it's raised every five years to be able to catch up or get ahead. Councilor Standke asked if language could be added that it's adjusted to the CPI, and Councilor Mays replied we could. Council commented regarding establishing a fund, and it earning interest over time.

Chris West spoke and said he'd been on the Police Advisory Board since its inception along with two other members and for the past 10 plus years, every time a staffing study was conducted, they along with the former Police Chief talked about having to do this. He stated they spoke of the Sherwood West project and the lack of funds coming from that versus the services that would be needed for that area. He stated the good news is the city did not have to do this and had been providing the level of service the citizens loved in regard to public safety and said now this was the expectation. He said when the Police Advisory Board spoke about this, they believed it should be about maintaining and sustaining the current level of services. He said they spoke about apartment complexes and how they needed to contribute. He said they spoke about fees, levies, bonds, and to them a fee made the most sense because of the ability to increase it. He said this was unanimous amongst the Board members attending the meeting. Council President Young asked Mr. West to explain his day job and asked what it would take to have a successful campaign, education wise and timing wise. Mr. West explained that he had a consulting firm that did government and public affairs and stated the company was currently his, but it was previously PacWest Communications. He said they had been involved in over 300 campaigns and elections, including the bond and levy for the Sherwood School District. He suggested the city do some polling and explained his reasons for believing a November 2025 ballot did not make sense. He explained summertime polling was a bad idea due to the results and the Council would need to decide by August to refer this to the November ballot. He said there were two parallel paths: what the city could do in terms of education and said the police department needed to start talking about what they were doing and their challenges. He added that education is communicating with the voters about the services they received and referred to Crime Chronicles and driving this back up as it was critical for the police department to get in front of the citizens. He said the city could start talking about the budget challenges and the impacts to sustain public safety service. He stated when polling you don't talk about "police" you talk about "public safety". He said the city could do a mailer in October and spoke of the number of voters reached, about 4000, at a cost of approximately \$3500. Councilor Scott interjected and stated that the discussion was about how this would be done, and the Council had not yet decided if it would be done. Mr. West added that the other piece would be to have a Sherwood Police Safety Political Action Committee raise money for mailers and social media. He said this is how it could be done if the Council choose to refer to the November ballot.

Councilor Scott spoke and said let's assume we don't do this, and in two years our next budget had shortfalls and cuts to personnel were needed, how many would be police officers? City Manager Sheldon said he can't promise, but the city would have to look at the police department this time around, or we would need to look into closing community services as there would not be staff to keep these facilities open. He spoke of reductions in this year's budget process to the Field House and Library and said we'd be looking at these areas, parks and police. Mayor Rosener added that cutting the Field House and Arts Center means reductions in revenues. Councilor Scott stated he would not vote for reductions of sworn officers and would

consider everything else in the city before cutting officers. He stated this felt like a money changing exercise and not passing this to fund police but passing it to fund other services. He said if we go to the voters asking for funds, we should be asking for money to fund the things we are looking to fund and that would not be police. Councilor Giles commented that reductions may be to services and not necessarily to personnel. He spoke of possibly needing to outsource services. He commented that shutting everything down except the police department was not practical. Council discussion followed and Mayor Rosener commented that even with a levy, a significant portion comes from the general fund and future Councils could have different priorities. He stated he was in favor, but timing, public education and polling were important. Councilor Scott stated he was in favor of a general services levy or fee for the city and asking the voters if it was correctly positioned in an honest manner, versus general services which would cover police, library, and community services. Mayor Rosener added that this was currently happening in the county with the library levy. Discussion followed. Chief Hanlon commented and reminded that the police department does not function without IT, public works, HR, legal and finance and they were all an intricate part of the police department. He stated public safety included all these components. Councilor Mays commented that if the city experienced future shortfall in revenues, he would look at reductions everywhere including the police department. Councilor Scott added that he was in favor as long as it was not called public services. Councilor Mays added that Forest Grove called theirs a general service levy. Mayor Rosener commented regarding being in favor of integrity and honesty and Mr. West reminded the Council to use the term public safety and not police. Councilor Mays added that maintaining public parks, roads and sidewalks were forms of public safety, and having staff in the library to watch over things is also public safety. Council discussion followed regarding this being part of educating the public, and marketing and utilizing a flyer and social media. Councilor Giles commented that he would be in favor and referred to the \$14.50 fee and Councilor Scott added that he agreed with the higher fee. Council comments were received regarding the current tax rate in the city and any additional revenue received funding the general fund. Finance Director Bodway added that increases in revenue would not be to necessarily add new staff it would be to maintain current operations. Council President Young added that with city growth and maintaining levels of service, this might include adding personnel. The Council discussed timing of a November 2025 ballot and spoke of the other local levies on the ballot and what's currently occurring in Salem and the effects on voters. Mr. West stated that a fee of \$14.50 would cost a Sherwood resident \$174 annually for maintaining anything within the city. Discussion followed regarding the timing and if waiting for November 2026 would allow time for polling and education. Council discussion followed regarding a city charter amendment and Councilor Mays added that the city could do a charter amendment in May for a fee. Discussion followed regarding the potential of a failed election and going back out at a subsequent election. Councilor Mays commented that he was not necessarily in favor of a fee and in the city the public was very pro public safety and wanted good amenities and a safe community and this worked in the city's favor even though we had not done recent polling. Mr. West suggested that the Council not do education too early so that people remember what they were voting for. Council discussed the timing and value of a charter amendment. Mr. West added that fees get a bad name versus a levy and explained. Mayor Rosener asked for information before the next council meeting regarding costs and what would need to be done regarding polling and education on a fee and on a levy and discussion followed. Councilor Mays added that a negative aspect of a fee is that it's after-tax money for a homeowner and a levy is on your property tax bill with pre-tax money. Discussion followed.

5. ADJOURN:

REGULAR SESSION

CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Rosener called the meeting to order at 7:10 pm.

- 2. COUNCIL PRESENT: Mayor Tim Rosener, Council President Kim Young, Councilors Taylor Giles, Renee Brouse, Doug Scott, Dan Standke and Keith Mays.
- 3. STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Craig Sheldon, Interim City Attorney Sebastian Tapia, IT Director Brad Crawford, Police Chief Ty Hanlon, Interim Public Works Director Rich Sattler, Finance Director David Bodway, Community Development Director Eric Rutledge, and City Recorder Sylvia Murphy.

4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:

Mayor Rosener addressed approval of the agenda and the following motion was received to amend the agenda.

MOTION TO AMEND: FROM COUNCIL PRESIDENT YOUNG TO AMEND THE AGENDA BY REMOVING ITEM 10, EXECUTIVE SESSION. SECONDED BY COUNCILOR SCOTT. MOTION PASSED 7:0, ALL PRESENT MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

MOTION TO ADOPT: FROM COUNCILOR MAYS TO ADOPT THE AMENDED AGENDA. SECONDED BY COUNCILOR SCOTT. MOTION PASSED 7:0, ALL PRESENT MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item and asked for a motion.

5. CONSENT AGENDA:

- A. Approval of June 3, 2025 City Council Meeting Minutes
- B. Resolution 2025-040, Authorizing a Loan from the Special Public Works Fund for the construction of Ice Age Drive
- C. Resolution 2025-041, Authorizing the City Manager to Execute a Construction Contract for the Sunset-Timbrel Crosswalk Safety Project
- D. Resolution 2025-042, Reappointing Tyler Barns to the Sherwood Planning Commission
- E. Resolution 2025-043, Reappointing Daniel Bantz to the Sherwood Planning Commission
- F. Resolution 2025-044, Reappointing Jean Simson to the Sherwood Planning Commission
- G. Resolution 2025-045, Reappointing Justin Kai to the Sherwood Planning Commission

MOTION: FROM COUNCILOR BROUSE TO ADOPT THE CONSENT AGENDA. SECONDED BY COUNCIL PRESIDENT YOUNG. MOTION PASSED 7:0, ALL PRESENT MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item.

6. CITIZEN COMMENTS:

No comments were received, and the mayor addressed the next agenda item.

7. CITY MANAGER REPORT:

City Manager Craig Sheldon reminded of the 33rd Annual Cruisin' Car Show and block party this coming weekend. He stated that city offices would be closed for the Juneteenth holiday. He stated in regard to the

resolution listed under the consent agenda for the Sunset-Timbrel Crosswalk Safety Project, that the traffic control unit was approximately 20-25 weeks out and the installation schedule was delayed and would not be installed before the next school year. Councilor Standke asked for the timeline of street striping in the Brookman area and Craig indicated he would check with Washington County as this was a county project.

8. COUNCIL ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Councilor Scott commented on the reappointments to the Sherwood planning commission and stated it's a commission that benefits greatly from experienced members. He expressed his appreciation for the work and tenure of the reappointed members.

Councilor Giles reported that the next planning commission meeting was next Tuesday.

Councilor Standke reported that the Sherwood School Board had not met since the last Council meeting nor had the Library Advisory Board. He informed of library events to include the Summer Reading Program for adults and children and recapped an upcoming library event at Cannery Square. He stated the Sherwood Library will have reduced operating hours effective June 30th.

Councilor Mays reported on the Cultural Arts Commission meeting and upcoming events and spoke about how busy the Arts Center was. He mentioned there was an increase in Center fees. He reported on the Oregon Street round-about art and timeline for installation and stated they were working with the County on indemnification of potential art damage. He reported on the diversity of the commission with new members, spoke of the renaming of the Arts Center main hall and newly installed signage, and spoke of the art medallions on the pedestrian bridge.

Councilor Brouse reported she attended the recent Pride Festival event and praised the event coordinators. She reported on her attendance at a Water Consortium Board meeting and her being elected as the chair and reported on the Board's meeting. She mentioned Cruisin' was looking for volunteers.

Council President Young reported on a recent CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) meeting and changes to their bylaws to include a change in their name, now called the Community Development Policy Advisory Board and informed she was elected as board chair. She expressed her appreciation to Senator Courtney Neron for her advocacy for Senate Bill 916.

Mayor Rosener echoed the comments regarding Senator Neron and commented regarding other topics receiving her support. He stated Sherwood had a new representative who was appointed to replace Neron, Rikki Smith and mentioned his meetings with her. He spoke of the Pride Festival and praised the event coordinators. He reported that he and Councilor Scott would be leaving for space camp and would be attending the next council meeting remotely.

With no other Council business, Mayor Rosener adjourned the meeting at 7:27 pm.

9. ADJOURN:

Attest:

City Recorder

City Council Minutes June 17, 2025 Page 7 of 7